EXECUTIVE

THURSDAY, 6 FEBRUARY 2003 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Leader and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio)

Councillor Bloxham (Health and Wellbeing Portfolio)

Councillor Ellis (Community Activities Portfolio)

Councillor Firth (Economic Prosperity Portfolio)

Councillor L Fisher (Policy and Performance Management Portfolio)

Councillor Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio)

Councillor G Prest (Infrastructure Environment and Transport Portfolio)

Councillor Stevenson (Finance and Resources Portfolio)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillors Guest attended the meeting and was invited to speak, as Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, on Minute EX.019/03 in relation to Minute CROS.16/03 of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee detailing observations on the Budget.

Councillors Bradley, McDevitt, Morton and C Rutherford attended the meeting as observers.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest.

EX.019/03

BUDGET CONSULTATION FEEDBACK (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider the Minutes of the following consultation meetings on the Executive's draft Budget:-

Minute CROS.16/03 of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 9 January 2003 - the Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and commented on the Minutes;

Consultation meeting with non-domestic ratepayers held on 15 January 2003;

Consultation meeting with Trade Union representatives held on 17 January 2003.

In addition, the Policy and Performance Manager submitted report SP.3/03 detailing the outcome of the public consultation on the Executive's Budget proposals.  Consultation with the Public began with a press release on 17 December 2002 and was followed by a leaflet delivered to households in the week commencing 30 December 2002 via Royal Mail outlining the main options, together with a list of eight possible future initiatives.

The closing date for responses was 27 January 2003.  The Council's Internal Audit Unit has been responsible for collating responses.

Up to and including 27 January 2003, 8,447 reply cards had been received, a response rate of 18.1%

In addition, 27 letters and 15 e-mails with comments and observations on both the process and the possible initiatives had been received.  Anonymised copies of these letters and e-mails were available to the Executive for inspection.

In terms of the options A (2.5% increase in Council Tax), B (5% increase) and C (7.5% increase) the overall returns were as follows:

Option A - 3,608 = 42.7%

Option B - 3,012 = 35.6%

Option C -    851 = 10.1%

Spoiled/Unmarked -   976 = 11.5%

In terms of the 7,471 who indicated a preference for options A, B or C, the returns were as follows:

Option A - 3,608 = 48.3%

Option B - 3,012 = 40.3%

Option C -    851 = 11.4%

Analysis of the response to the list of possible initiatives was currently underway and would be reported to future meeting of the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the Minute Extract from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the consultation meetings with non-domestic ratepayers and the trade unions be received.

2.  That the feedback from the public consultation be received.

3.  That it is noted that an analysis of the public consultation responses to the list of possible initiatives was currently underway and would be reported to future meeting of the Executive.

Reasons for Decision

To allow the Executive take into account the feedback from all consultation when considering their final budget recommendation to the City Council.

EX.020/03

GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET 2003/04 TO 2005/06 - FINAL UPDATE (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.6/02) advising on the Council's General Fund 2002/03 Revised Estimates and base estimates for 2003/04 together with projections to 2005/06.

A revised report had been circulated which incorporated details of the final Formula Grant distribution figures which had been announced by the Government on 3 February 2003.  The City Council's external grant had increased by £575,000 (7.08%) over 2002/03 to £8.691m, representing a decrease over the provisional figures of £32,000.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report of the Head of Finance be received.

Reasons for Decision

To allow the Executive take into account the report of the Head of Finance on the General Fund Revenue Budget update when considering their final budget recommendation to the City Council.

EX.021/03

HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT (HRA) REVISED REVENUE ESTIMATES 2002/03 (TO 8 DECEMBER 2002) (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.3/02 (amended)) containing details of the HRA revised revenue estimates for 2002/03 to 8 December 2002, ie the final date of City Council ownership of its housing stock.  Similar reports had been considered by the Executive on 28 October 2002 and 19 December 2002.

This amended report incorporated some amendments from the 19 December 2002 version, principally the need to make a further call of £150,000 on HRA balances as an additional contribution to the Raffles Area Strategy programme.

A report on the HRA final outturn would be submitted as part of the closure of accounts process.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the revised HRA revenue outturn for 2002/03 be approved and the estimated HRA balance at the time of transfer of £2.877m be noted at this stage.

Reasons for Decision

To approve details of the revised HRA revenue outturn for 2002/03.

With regard to the Raffles Area Strategy, the accumulated budgets in 2002/03 total £829,270 including commitments brought forward from previous years.  Unfortunately, not all the demolition work was completed prior to LSVT and the estimate of outstanding commitments, including related works, is put at £270,000.  Current indications are that the uncommitted budget is no more than £140,000 and thus additional resources will be required in 2002/03 (allowing for contingencies) of some £150,000.  The Executive considers that the most appropriate source of such funding is the HRA balance.

EX.022/03

ESTIMATED CAPITAL RESOURCES AND CAPITAL BIDS 2003/04 TO 2005/06 (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.7/02) updating a report considered by the Executive on 19 December 2002 estimating available capital resources in 2003/04 to 2005/06, together with a summary of capital bids against those resources.  The report also contained details of the revised Capital Programme for 2002/03.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive - 

(a) approves the revised Capital Programme for 2002/03 as set out at Appendix A and B of report FS.4/02 for recommendation to the City Council.

(b) notes the estimated level of capital resources in 2003/04 to 2005/06.

(c) approves expenditure of £768,000 in respect of renewal of vehicles and plant for recommendation to the City Council.

(d) that, with regard to prioritising further capital bids for 2003/04,  recommendations will be made as part of the Executive's Budget proposals.

(e) that the Executive confirms that capital schemes may only proceed after a full report, including a financial appraisal, has been approved by the City Council.

(f) notes the imminent announcement by ODPM on the level of disabled facilities grant for 2003/04, to be reported direct to the City Council.

Reasons for Decision

In order to make decisions on various estimated capital resources and capital bids for 2003/04 to 2005/06.

EX.023/03

EXECUTIVE RESPONSE TO THE BUDGET CONSULTATION AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE 2003/04 BUDGET (Key Decision)

(In accordance with Rule 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor had agreed that call-in procedures should not apply to this item.)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

Councillor Stevenson, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder, made the following statement on the Executive's Budget proposal for 2003/04:-

"We have now concluded the budget consultation which started following our meeting held on 19 December 2002.  It now falls upon me to formally propose to the Executive a budget which, if approved, will go before full Council on 17 February 2003.

It was disappointing to note that the Government only yesterday agreed our grant settlement.  Unfortunately, it has resulted in a reduction of £32,000 in our grant - almost a 1% tax increase.

Before I formally propose the budget I would like to comment on the consultation, particularly the leaflet drop to all householders in the district.

Firstly, thank you to Jim White, the Policy Unit and the Communications Unit for their contribution in ensuring a successful consultation.

Secondly, and most importantly, a very big thank you to all the householders who took time and trouble to respond.  I believe this consultation was a huge success provoking a healthy response and encouraging people to enter into the debate.  The sniping from some Labour Councillors and supporters I think reflects a certain degree of envy and jealousy.  Had they carried out a similar exercise over the Millennium Project then history may have been different.

Turning to the Executive budget it is set out for everyone to consider.  I would confirm that it is the same as agreed by the Executive on 19 December 2002 with a number of alterations.  These are - 

1.  Additional funding of £85,000 has been allocated for sports development.

2.  Transport - £20,000 non-recurring.  This is to help lobby and develop the transport network for Carlisle and the surrounding area.  This was an issue raised by the non-domestic ratepayers and is of major concern to all ratepayers.

3.  Local Strategic Partnership - £20,000 non-recurring.  An additional £20,000 to assist in the development of the LSP.  This is clearly the future direction for the Council and these additional funds should assist in the delivery of this strategy.

4.  A £20,000 increase on a recurring basis for CCTV.  This is on top of the £30,000 already proposed.

Finally the Council tax.  Our consultation has revealed that the local taxpayer has had enough of rapidly rising taxes.  They clearly have no appetite for substantial increases far in excess of inflation.

The exercise was a consultation one and was intended by this Executive to guage feelings of the householders in Carlisle.

43% opted for the 2.5% option

36% opted for the 5% option

The views of the Executive are that the increase in council tax should reflect these two views.  On this basis I am proposing to the Executive that Council tax be set at an increase of 3.5%

I do believe that this level of Council tax takes into account the vast majority of people who responded to our consultation. It also reflects the underlying philosophy of this Executive.  It will, I believe, be one of the lowest Council tax increases in the country.

I recommend this Budget to the Executive and look forward to the debate at full Council."

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. The following document contains the proposed budget resolution of the Executive for 2003/04 for recommendation to the Council as follows:

A. GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET 2002/03 TO 2005/06

B. CAPITAL BUDGET 2002/03 TO 2005/06

C. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT BUDGET 2002/03

D. BALANCES PROJECTIONS

E. BUDGET DISCIPLINE

2. The resolution is based on the following:

2.1 Reports of the Head of Finance considered at the Executive meeting of 6th February 2003, which have updated previous projections submitted to the Executive on 19th December, and are considered on this Council Agenda:

(i) FS6/02 (amended) - 2003/04 to 2005/06 General Fund Revenue Budget.

(ii) FS3/02 (amended) - Housing Revenue Account Revised Estimates 2002/03 

(iii) FS7/02 - Estimated Capital Resources and Capital Bids 2003/04 to 2005/06.

2.2 The Executive has considered a large number of reports during the budget process that have informed their budget proposals. All Members of the Council have been issued with copies of these reports.

2.3 Feedback from the budget consultation process on the Executive draft budget proposals issued on 19th December 2002. Consultation has been undertaken specifically with the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Non-Domestic Ratepayers and the Trade Unions. There has also been a consultation undertaken with every householder in the Carlisle area.

2.4 The Executive has also put forward proposals of their own in respect of new spending bids as indicated (*) in Schedule 2.

3. Taking into account the above considerations, the Executive proposes the following changes to the draft budget resolution which was issued for consultation on 19th December:

3.1 Additional Expenditure/Reduced Savings:

- CCTV


Recurring Expenditure of £20,000 pa.

- Sports Development 
Non-Recurring Expenditure of £85,000 2003/04

- LSP Development
Non-Recurring Expenditure of £20,000 2003/04

- Transport Issues
Non-Recurring Expenditure of £20,000 2003/04

- CCT Contracts 
Non-Recurring Expenditure of £67,000 2003/04

- Advice Agencies
Reduction in saving of £20,000 from 2004/05

3.2 A Council Tax increase of 3.5% for the City area (Parishes Precepts will be in addition in the rural areas).

A. GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET 2002/03 TO 2005/06
1.
GENERAL FUND REVISED ESTIMATES 2002/03


   
1.1 That the revised net expenditure for 2002/03, totaling £14,258,235 compared to the original budget of £13,509,205 be approved, together with a consequential reduction in balances of £749,030. 

2.
GENERAL FUND REVENUE ESTIMATES 2003/04 to 2005/06
2.1 That the base budgets (excluding New Spending Bids and Savings) submitted in respect of Services and including existing non-recurring commitments and Parish Precepts be approved totalling:

· £14,527,159 for 2003/04, which reflects increases in estimated income from fees and charges totalling £304,000.

· £15.458m (projected) for 2004/05.

· £15.903m (projected) for 2005/06.                         

.

2.2 That the core spending be further reduced by those savings and increases in income totalling £583,000 in 2003/04 rising to £680,000 in 2004/05 and 2005/06 detailed in Schedule 1 below. 

2.3 That the core spending be increased by those new expenditure bids totaling £668,100 in 2003/04 and reducing to £312,600 in 2004/05 and £305,100 in 2005/06 as detailed in Schedule 2 below.

         Schedule 1

Proposed Budget Savings 
Corporate Plan Objective
£

2003/04
£

2004/05 and 2005/06

Town Twinning
CC1
10,000
10,000

Corporate Publications
CM7
10,000
10,000

Best Value Reviews
CM5
65,000
87,000

Car Park Charges (in excess of the CCP)

· Review of Policy

· Additional from Capital Investment
IE2
94,000

50,000
94,000

50,000

Building Control use of surplus
CM7
15,000
15,000

Procurement/Central Purchasing (re sub-contractors)
CM7
50,000
50,000

Business and Enterprise Support 
EP1
10,000
25,000

Additional Salary Turnover Savings
CM7
50,000
50,000

Land Charges income (in excess of the CCP)
CM7
20,000
20,000

Bereavement Services income (in excess of the CCP)
CM7
119,000
119,000

Tullie House
CC2
40,000
40,000

Advice Agencies
CO1
0
60,000

Grants to Housing Associations
HW2
40,000
40,000

Community Centres
CO1
10,000
10,000

Total

583,000
680,000


         Schedule 2

New Spending Bids
Corporate Plan Obj.
2003/04

£
2004/05

£
2005/06

£

Recurring





Licensing Officer
CM5
15,500
15,500
15,500

Concessionary Fares
IET2
25,000
25,000
25,000

Removal of vehicles 
IET1
7,600
7,600
7,600

Recycling Bid
IE2
90,000
90,000
90,000

LLPG/NLPG (Land Charges) 
CM7
10,000
10,000
10,000

Customer Contact
CM5
50,000
50,000
50,000

United Utilities Contract
IET1
36,000
36,000
36,000

Mayoral Budget *
CC1
5,000
5,000
5,000

Parishes Support *
CO1
2,500
2,500
2,500

CCTV – New Cameras
CO2
20,000
20,000
20,000

Non-Recurring





CCTV – Control Room
CO2
30,000



LSP Co-ordinator (£60,000)
CO3
7,500
30,000
22,500

LSP Development *
CO3
20,000



Tullie House (Trust)
CC2
80,000



Planning (Local Plan)
IET2
15,000
15,000
15,000

GIS (Study)
CM7
6,000



City Centre Marketing Initiative
CC1
20,000



Voice of Cumbria in Europe (3 yr)
CC1
6,000
6,000
6,000

Feasibility Study *
HW1/CC3
50,000



Transport Issues *
IET2
20,000



CCT Contracts **
CM2/7
67,000



Sports Development **
CV1,2,3
85,000



Recurring

Non-Recurring

TOTAL

261,600

406,500

668,100
261,600 51,000

312,600
261,600

  43,500

305,100

                         * Indicates Executive Budget proposal


** Indicates future spending dependent on full review during 2003/04

2.4 That as a consequence of the above, the Net Budget Requirement for Council Tax Purposes for 2003/04 and projected to 2005/06, together with the use of balances, be approved as set out in Schedule 3, in the sum of £14,046,986 for 2003/04, £14.481m (projected) for 2004/05 and £15.128m (projected) for 2005/06.

2.5 That it be noted that all budgets are on a cash limited out-turn basis, and that no specific contingency provision has been made against the potential for any unforeseen expenditure in 2003/04 and beyond.

Schedule 3


2003/04

Budget

£
2004/05

Projected

£000
2005/06

Projected

£000

Revenue Expenditure:




Core Revenue Expenditure 
14,241,860
15,173
15,613

 New Recurring Savings (Schedule 1)
-583,000
-680
-680

 New Recurring Bids (Schedule 2)
261,600
262
262

Core Revenue Expenditure 
13,920,460
14,755
15,195






Non-Recurring Revenue Expenditure




- Existing Commitments: (Note (i))
14,000
5
0

- New Non-Recurring  Bids (Schedule 2)
406,500
51
44

Total General Fund Revenue Expenditure (City Council)
14,340,960
14,811
15,239

Parish Precepts 
271,299
280
290

Total Revenue Expenditure 
14,612,259
15,091
15,529






Less Contributions from:




General Fund Balances Note (i)
14,000
5
0

General Fund Balances – new spend
36,273
75
26

General Fund Balance (Hsg Ben) Note (ii)
515,000
530
375

Projected Net Budget Requirement for Council Tax Purposes 
14,046,986
14,481
15,128

Notes:

(i) Non - recurring Revenue commitments arising from existing commitments from earlier years will fall to be financed as follows:

Non Recurring Commitments from earlier years
2003/04
2004/05
2005/06 

Parishes - IT Provision
9,000



Cumbria Sport
5,000
5,000
0

Total Policy Commitments
14,000
  5,000
0

(ii) Following the transfer of the Council’s Housing Stock to Carlisle Housing Association on 9th December 2002, it is estimated that under present grant funding arrangements, up to £1.6m of Housing Benefit costs will fall to be met by the General Fund in the three year period following transfer. It is assumed that this will be offset by an equivalent amount of balance on the HRA. However, the transfer of the HRA balance will not be able to take place until 31st March 2004, and therefore for 2003/04, the contributions of £515,000 will need to be met from General Fund Reserves in the first instance. Following the initial three-year period, the increase in local benefits costs will be compensated by equivalent increase in Revenue Support Grant. 

3.         COUNCIL TAX IMPACT

3.1 As a consequence of items 2.1 to 2.4 and having made the appropriate calculations required under Section 32 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, the ‘Budget Requirement’ of the City Council General Fund in 2003/04 be £14,046,986, including £271,299 in respect of Parish Precepts. 

3.2 The Executive proposals will require an increase in the Council Tax in 2003/04 by 3.5% for the City area; the Parish Precepts will be in addition in the rural area.

Schedule 4 

Council Tax Impact
2003/04

Actual


2004/05

Projection


2005/06

Projection

Local Tax Base 
32,246.4
32,250
32,350




£
£’000
£’000

Net Budget Requirement (Schedule 3)

· City

· Parishes

· Total
13,775,687

271,299

14,046,986
14,201

280

14,481
14,838

290

15,128

Grant Entitlement:

· Revenue Support Grant

· NNDR

· Council Tax Surplus

· Total
5,175,225

3,515,611

66,989

8,757,825
5,330

3,622

55

9,007
5,660

3,730

55

9,445

Council Tax – City Area 3.5% increase:

Income Generated (excl Parishes)

Band D Council Tax – City  

Increase over previous year – 

2002/03 (£150.35)

                                          -  £

                                          - %


5,017,862

£155.61

£5.26

3.5%
5,194

£161.06

£5.45

3.5%
5,393

£166.70

£5.64

3.5%

B. CAPITAL BUDGET 2002/03 TO 2005/06
1.
REVISED CAPITAL BUDGET 2002/03


1.1 That the revised budgets be approved as follows:

· General Fund Capital Programme £3.967m 

· Public Sector Housing Investment Programme £5.674m 

2.
CAPITAL BUDGET 2003/04 TO 2005/06

2.1
That the Capital Programme for 2003/04 to 2005/06 be approved to be financed and allocated as shown in Schedule 5 and 6 below:

Schedule 5

Estimated Capital Resources

2003/04

£000
2004/05

£000 
2005/06

£000

Basic Credit Approval
1,153
1,153
1,153

Specified Capital Grants – Disabled Facilities -Note (i)
156
156
156

Capital Receipts

- Estimated B/F 2002/03

- In Year 
961

500
866
845

Capital Projects Fund

· Committed

· Earmarked (Sports)

· Uncommitted
600

21

295
0


60

IEG Capital Grant 
200
0
0

Capital Grants
450
1300
91



Renewals Reserve

· Vehicles and Equipment

· Ledger

· Cemeteries
768

100

225
632

0

0
391

0

0

Contribution from Revenue Reserves
0
0
0

Total Capital Resources
5,429
4,107
2,696

Note (i) – The Government will not issue the final Disabled Facilities Grant allocation until 10th February 2003. Any amendment required will be notified directly to Council.

Schedule 6

Draft Capital Programme:
Notes
2003/4

£000
2004/5

£000
2005/6

£000

Current Commitments: 





Leisuretime Investment

630
270
250

Implementing Electronic Govt.

200
0
0

Crematorium Refurbishment

225
0
0

Millennium Artefacts

0
0
60

Asset Investment Fund 
(i)
200
200
200

Vehicles Plant and Equipment
(ii)
768
632
391

New Starts 2003/04:





Disability Discrimination Act

220
0
0

Major repairs to Council property

200
200
200

Land and Property Gazateer/ Nat Land Info System

117
0
0

Ledger Replacement

100
0
0

Private Sector Housing Programme
(iii)
768
768
768

Petteril Bank Community Project (Estimate)

90
30
0

CCTV Cameras

125



Sheepmount Development (Est)

500
2,000
100

Kerbside Recycling (pilot)

150
0
0

Customer Contact (Estimate)
(iv)
500
0
0

GIS
(v)
0
0
0

Raffles Vision
(vi)
0
0
0

Total Programme

4,793
4,100
1,969

Total Available (Schedule 5)

5,429
4,107
2,696

Potential Excess Resources

636
7
727

NB: Many of the budgets shown above are still subject to clarification on details of the final project and associated costs. Before commencement, all projects must be subject to full reports to be approved by the Executive and Council before the scheme can progress.


Notes:

(i) That so far as the resourcing of the Asset Management Plan is concerned, the City Council approved the principle that 50% of capital receipts generated over £100,000 to a maximum of £500,000 pa (i.e. a maximum of an additional £200,000 p.a.), should be applied to support the Plan, subject to Council approval as to the detail.

(ii) Expenditure on the above items to be met by appropriation from the Renewals Reserve maintained for those purposes, (or, if the Head of Finance considers it to be appropriate, by way of operational or finance lease).   All replacements at a cost in excess of £5,000 to be subject to the Heads of Service, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder, being able to justify each vehicle or item of plant to be renewed.

(iii) That the allocation of the Private Sector Housing provision in 2003/04 be subject to a report by the Head of Environmental Protection Services to the Executive and Council.

(iv) The Customer Contact facility involves the creation of a one-stop reception area as part of the project to improve accommodation efficiency and customer care. Council have recently agreed a sum of £100,000 for 2002/03 for the first stage work, including a feasibility study for the total programme. The final amount required will be subject to the results of the feasibility study and any impact resulting from the Private Partnership Initiative and a further report will be presented to the Executive and Council in due course.

(v) A feasibility study will be undertaken during 2003/04 on the implications and funding requirement to implement a GIS system. There is a possibility that this will lead to a capital bid requirement although the amount is not known yet. This will be subject to a further report to the Executive and Council.

(vi) The implementation of the Raffles Vision will probably incur a call on capital funding in 2003/04 and possibly future years. This will be subject to a full report to the Executive and Council.

C.         HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT BUDGET 2002/03

1. That the revised estimates of expenditure on the Housing Revenue Account for 2002/03 be approved in the sum of £19.248m, it being noted as a consequence that a deficiency of £1.52m will fall to be financed from Housing Revenue Account balances which will then be estimated to stand at £2,877m at 9 December 2002.

2. It be noted that the Housing Revenue Account will require to be left open to 31st March 2004 when the approval of the Secretary of State will be required to enable the account to be closed and the closing balance to be transferred to the General Fund.

D.
BALANCES PROJECTIONS

1.         It being noted as a consequence that as at 31st March 2004, General Fund balances and reserves are estimated to be as set out in Schedule 7 below:

            Schedule 7

General Fund Reserves
Actual 

31/3/02

£,000
Original

31/3/03

£,000
Revised

31/3/03

£,000
Projected

31/3/04

£,000
Note

General Fund Free Balance
5,818
3,551
3,940
 3,375
(i)

HRA (Post LSVT) 

 
-


1,430


2,877
2,877
(ii)

DSO Reserve
512
550
262
262


Capital Projects Fund 

– Committed

 - Earmarked

 - Uncommitted
)1,222

    )

    )
-

21

355

376
660

21

295

976
 490

21 

295

806
(iii)

(iv)

Renewals Reserve
2,625
1,849
2,379
1,727
(v)

Total General Fund Balances
£10,177
£7,756
10,434
9,047


Notes:

(i) This projection assumes a contribution from balances in 2003/04 of £36,273 in respect of new non-recurring commitments; £14,000 in respect of existing non-recurring commitments; and £515,000 in respect of increased Housing Benefit cost as detailed in Schedule 3 Note (ii).

(ii) See Schedule 3 Note (ii)

(iii) Includes £60,000 to fund the archaeology conservation costs associated with the Millennium Gateway City Project in 2005/06. It also includes £600,000 for Leisuretime, for which it is assumed that £170,000 will be required in 2003/04 (depending on the availability of capital receipts).

(iv) £21,420 was earmarked for developing sports facilities in 2000/2001. 

(v) Commitments to be financed from Renewals Reserves in 2003/04 total £1,093,285, which includes Ledger Replacement and the Crematorium Refurbishment. The exact amount to be deducted from the Renewals Reserve will depend upon the use of leasing as opposed to outright purchase from the fund. 

E.
BUDGET DISCIPLINE
1.
The 2003/04 Budget has been assisted by the better than projected Revenue Support Grant settlement from the Government. However, despite this the Council has still been required to make considerable savings to enable reasonable Council Tax increase options to be put forward.  The Council will adopt a 3-year financial strategy to assist in the integration of financial planning with the priorities set out in the Corporate Plan. The requirement to find savings or raise additional income in future years will continue due to the number of new spending pressures facing the Council. In the light of this, the Executive recommends the following Budget Discipline to the Council.

2
In preparation for the 2004/05 Budget Cycle the Executive are to continue:

· A fundamental review of Fees and Charges including the capacity to introduce new charges and the use of subsidies, in order to raise significantly the proportion of income contributed by users of services compared to Council Tax payers.

· A review of Services to focus on:

(i) Defined outcomes

(ii) Efficiency and Best Value in Service provision

(iii) To apply greater prioritisation in resourcing services.

3
The Executive, Portfolio Holders and Budget Holders are reminded that:

· It is essential to maintain a disciplined approach to budgetary matters. Supplementary estimates will only be granted in appropriate circumstances. 

· Future proposals seeking virement should only be approved where the expenditure to be incurred is consistent with policies and priorities agreed by the Council.

· Net underspending on 2002/03 service estimates under the control of the Head of service may be carried forward subject to:

· Reporting to the Executive the source of the underspending or additional income and the application of these resources.

· The approval of the Council where the underspending exceeds £10,000.

The Head of Finance will submit a comprehensive report identifying all such items for consideration at the time of reporting on the outturn for 2002/03, in July 2003.

· All requests for additional resources including supplementary estimates and virement will require the written support of the Portfolio Holder at the time of the request.

4
The Executive requests the Head of Finance to produce a more detailed paper setting out fully the principles on which the 2004/05 to 2006/07 Budget will be prepared and for this to be presented early in the new municipal year. In addition, the Head of Finance is asked to report on a regular basis to the Executive on the monitoring of expenditure against budgets. 

5
In addition, in order to improve the link between financial and strategic planning, a small group of officers and Portfolio Holders will be established. The group will meet regularly to commence forward planning on strategic and financial issues. 

Reasons for Decision

In order to make a recommendation to the City Council on 17 February 2003 in respect of all those matters requiring a Council Resolution as part of the Budget determination for 2003/04.

EX.024/03

TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY STATEMENT AND EXTERNAL BORROWING DETERMINATIONS 2003/04 (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.13/02) setting out the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for for 2003/04 in accordance with the requirements of the Revised CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  The report also contained details of the External Borrowing Determinations for 2003/04 as required under the Local Government and Housing Act 1989.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive recommend to the City Council that - 

(a)  the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2003/04 as set out in Appendix A to report FS.13/02 be approved;

(b)  the Treasury Policy Statement as drafted by CIPFA be approved as set out in Appendix B to report FS.13/02;

(c) the Treasury Management Practice Statements as set out in Appendix C to report FS.13/02 be noted and approved.

(d) the external Borrowing Determinations for 2003/04 be approved as set out in Appendix D to report FS.13/02.

Reasons for Decision

In order to make recommendations to the City Council on the Treasury Management Strategy Statement and External Borrowing Determinations 2003/04.

EX.025/03

BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT - APRIL TO DECEMBER 2002 (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Finance (FS.9/02) indicating that, in accordance with the City Council's Financial Procedure Rules, the Head of Finance is required to report to the Executive on the overall budget position, the monitoring and control of expenditure against budget allocations and the exercise of virement on a regular basis.

The report provided an overview of the budgetary position for 2002/03 and summarised the main changes to the budgets since they had been approved in February 2002 for both the General Fund Revenue and Capital budgets.  The report also provided summary monitoring information for the period April to December 2002 for all Business Units.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the overall budgetary position for 2002/03 as set out in report FS.9/02 be noted and it is also noted that the Revised Estimate 2002/03 and Estimate 2003/04 will be amended in the light of this information.

2.  That the virement from within the existing Homelessness and Hostels Budget of £13,000 to enable external consultants to be engaged to assist in the Homelessness Strategy Review be approved.

3.  That the redirection of £48,800 capital resources within the overall Disability Discrimination Act budget provision from work on the Irthing Centre Youth Hut (work completed using external funding) and St James Pavilion (work deferred due to changes related to the activities undertaken by Carlisle Leisure Limited) to various smaller schemes as detailed in Report FS.9/02 be approved.

4.  That it is noted that the report will be considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 20 February 2003.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the monitoring report as required under the City Council's Financial Procedure Rules and to agree virements as detailed in the decision.

EX.026/03
WASTE MANAGEMENT - PILOT RECYCLING SCHEMES (Key Decision)

Portfolio

Infrastructure Environment and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Environmental Protection (EPS.9/03) setting out proposals for the continuation and extension of the current pilot schemes.  He indicated that the Landfill Tax funding for the Green Box Recycling Trial Scheme, operated in partnership with Eden District Council, finished at the end of March 2003, whilst the Landfill Tax Grant awarded for the kerbside collection of garden waste expired at the end of September 2003.

The report detailed how these popular and influential initiatives could be continued until 31 March 2004 pending a decision as to the future operation and integration of refuse collection and recycling across both Authorities.

Eden District Council had now agreed to Officers from both Authorities negotiating a 12 month extension to the green box recycling trial scheme with the contractor, Cumbria Waste Recycling (CWR).  Discussions with CWR had confirmed that a 12 month continuation of the scheme, as currently delivered, could be met within the proposed budgets for 2003/04 identified by both Authorities.  The scheme could continue to be overseen and delivered by the Green Box Partnership.

In addition, CWR in conjunction with the Green Box Partnership had proposed an additional trial scheme for the Morton area covering 2,500 households and would compare the amount of household waste recycled by a 'paper only' collection with the performance of the Green Box scheme.  Participating households would be provided with a box and paper would be collected every fortnight.  All collection costs (both capital and revenue) incurred by the Morton trial would be met by CWR.

With regard to the Garden Waste trial scheme, it was proposed that an extension of the scheme from September 2003 to March 2004 be negotiated with Carlisle Works and Cumbria Waste Management.  It was anticipated that the costs could be met within the proposed budgets for 2003/04 identified by both Authorities.

The Head of Environmental Protection indicated that the options for the future of the refuse and recycling services now needed to be investigated and assessed in the light of the information and the issues raised by the trial schemes and the recent Best Value review of waste management. Officers would investigate available options and submit a report to a future meeting of the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the continuation of the Green Box and Garden Waste Trial Schemes be approved as budgeted for.

2.  That the introduction of the recycling trial scheme in the Morton area be approved.

3.  That the Head of Environmental Protection, in consultation with the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder and relevant Officers, be requested to investigate future options for developing and integrating the Authority's refuse collection and recycling services in partnership with Officers and Members of Eden District Council.

Reasons for Decision

To allow the continuation and expansion of the pilot schemes which will enable the City Council to obtain adequate data for consideration of future refuse collection and recycling options.

EX.027/03

COMPETITIVE TENDERING (Key Decision)

Portfolio

All

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services (CTS.3/03) indicating that, following the replacement of Compulsory Competitive Tendering (CCT) with Best Value, the Council had adopted an interim approach by extending earlier 'contractual' arrangements.

The following  service 'contracts' developed through CCT had been extended to 31 March 2004:-

Grounds Maintenance;

Highway Maintenance;

Lighting Maintenance;

Car Parking and CCTV Monitoring.

The following former defined activities had been included within the Best Value Review programme:-

Street Cleaning/Refuse Collection;

Municipal Building Maintenance/Cleaning;

Cemeteries/Crematoria Maintenance.

In general terms, the reviews had identified that the Council was achieving good service and value for money.  There were, however, also a number of service development and improvement issues which are considered to have a higher priority than current costs.

Given the number of significant changes impacting upon the current service arrangements which had occurred over the past twelve months, there was a need to fundamentally reconsider how the Council ensures it achieves value for money services which continuously improve to meet the needs of the community.  The following options were available:-

Option 1 - Subject the existing "contracts" to competitive tendering;

Option 2 - Develop a partnership with an external provider for the whole range of services provided by the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit or other service delivery mechanisms;

Option 3 - Adopt a Best Value approach where competitiveness/market testing is undertaken as part of any review.

Whilst a great deal of work needed to be undertaken to develop the preferred option, an initial indication was sought so that the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit could develop within the new organisational structure.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services considered that Option 3 represented the most appropriate solution in the short/medium term with Option 2 a more suitable option in the medium/long term.

He further reported that the current 'contractual' arrangements were linked to annual inflationary rises and an analysis of 2002/03 showed costs increasing at a much higher level (primarily as a result of the pay settlement) than the service cost.  There was likely to be a financial impact of approximately £66,660 in 2003/04 and the options for dealing with this funding shortfall were considered to be:-

Option A - Reduce the service budgets to meet the additional employee cost.  This would have an impact on service quality and may generate redundancies;

Option B - Include the increased costs in the Budget for 2003/04;

Option C - Fund the increased cost in 2003/04 from existing DSO reserves and include within the base budgets for future years.

Summary of options rejected

Service delivery options 1 and 2 were rejected.

The options suggested by the Head of Commercial and Technical Services to meet funding requirements to meet salary increases were rejected.

DECISION

1.  That Option 3 be identified as the preferred option for service delivery to enable further development/preparatory work to be undertaken.

2.  That the principle of increasing employee costs of the relevant services by the annual pay settlement in April be agreed and the preferred option of meeting the costs in 2003/04 be via the General Fund on a non-recurring basis pending a review of employee costs in 2003/04.

Reasons for Decision

To identify the preferred option for service delivery to enable further development/preparation work to be undertaken.

To agree the principle that the employee costs of the relevant services be increased by the annual pay settlement in April and identify the preferred option of meeting the costs.

EX.028/03

APPOINTMENT OF INTERIM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio

Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.4/03) indicating that, following interviews, only one of the Executive Director posts to assist in the management of the Authority had been filled.  The remaining post was currently being readvertised with the process and appointment being managed by the Employment Panel.  It was likely that it would take some months to conclude the process and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive considered that, in the short term, interim arrangements needed to be put in place.

It was, therefore, proposed to adopt a similar competitive process to the interim management arrangements for the Director of Housing and three agencies had been approached to provide suitable candidates and cost estimates and the Employment Panel asked whether it wishes to interview prospective candidates.

Any interim arrangements would require funding virement from the salary budgets for these posts, which had been established since 1 January 2003, to supplies and services.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the sum of £30,000 be vired from existing Executive Director salary budgets to the budget for the supply of services to allow the engagement of an Interim Executive Director.

Reasons for Decision

The virement will allow the engagement of an Interim Executive Director to assist in the management of the Council until such time as a permanent appointment is made.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

EX.029/03

POTENTIAL PARTNERSHIP INITIATIVE (PPP) - CUSTOMER CONTACT/REVENUES AND BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION (Key Decision)

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio

Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (RB.9/02) indicating that the form of consultants, ESP, had been appointed to assist the Council in its decision making process in progressing the potential PPP initiative for Customer Contact, Revenues and Benefits Administration.

The consultants' terms of reference were as follows:-

(a)  vet the Council's PPP initiative for Customer Contact Centre (front office) and Revenues and Benefits administration to advise on the most appropriate partnership model, I.e. joint venture or other.

(b)  assess the financial and technical ability of the three long listed candidates to develop and sustain a partnership in the specified areas and advise the selection team in establishing a shortlist of up to three potential partners.

Mr I Baker and Mr D Graaf of ESP were present at the meeting and gave a presentation to the Executive outlining their preliminary views on a number of partnership issues.

ESP would produce an issues and recommendations report for the Executive meeting on 31 March 2003.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services was requested to e-mail copies of the consultants' presentation material to Councillors.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive indicated that a Corporate Officers Group would be set up to project manage this initiative.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the issues raised by ESP in their presentation be noted.

2.  That it is noted that ESP's formal issues and recommendations report summarising the key issues, conclusion and recommendations in meeting the Council's Terms of Reference would be submitted to the Executive meeting on 31 March 2003, allowing their advice to be taken into account when deciding on the way forward on the potential PPP initiative for Customer Contact, Revenues and Benefits Services.

Reasons for Decision

To enable Members to be updated on progress with the potential PPP decision making process.

(The meeting ended at 1.40 pm)
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